Blackcap Xmas handicap 2006.

Somewhere back in October a quick email exchange between Martin and I confirmed that the Xmas Blackcap handicap would be on.  A survey of dates suggested the best option would be Dec 16th, early afternoon.  A notice was posted – would anyone turn up?  A lure of mince pies and mulled wine was held out.  Contrary to our expectations, people signed up and we were committed to this reckless venture.

About a week before panic set in.  A “who does/buys what” process was put in motion.  Race results for the past months were collected, calibrated, correlated, manipulated, adjusted…and apart from the few complete blanks we were ready for…. the handicappers conference call.  Just 6 hours before the off the final corrections were made, and some guesses too.

A better day could not have been chosen – almost wind-free sunshine greeted us at Ditchling beacon as we laid up the prize/food table and outdoor cookery store for the mulled wine.  Dave and Kathy Radford gamely volunteered to turn-marshall and John Gill lent an air of officialdom to the start and finish.  Meanwhile the organisers had 2 main worries – was the ‘capping right, would the wine stay hot?

Penny Rea was off first and shot out of the blocks, the organisers looked nervous.  No-one complained too much and the final runners set off with Mark Mclouglin and young Phil Radford taking a 30s advantage over a black-clad Russ Mullen, the latter targetted 45s under his June time.  The first turn was called in just about dead on the handicap.  The tension mounted.  The mulled wine was sampled.  The binoculars came out.  Penny came into view at the crest of Streat Hill,  Richard Bates followed and a silent destroyer all in Black, followed by Mark and Phil.  The leaders dipped out from view.  Richard crested the last hill in front with 1/2m to go.  There was no stopping Russ at this point as he came through strongly to finish first with Richard a creditable second.  Mark & Phil were neck & neck right to the line with Mark just winning having been pushed all the way.  Dave Peel showed us the value of new spikes for assuring running style in 5th place and Penny Rea came in 6th and first lady.  The last runner crossed only 5:30 behind the first – a bit tighter than our June effort, but still some way to go to Dave Dalziel’s best.  Russ’ time was about the 10th fastest we’ve been able to find in the club archive for this run so was definitely a class run.  He’ll certainly have a tougher ‘cap next time out.

As the sun set some 30 Harriers supped hot punch, ate mince pies, revelled in mystery prizes and reflected on a race well run and some of the best scenery around.  A BBQ in June?  Remember this race is not guaranteed to go to the fastest runner, anyone can win.
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